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From the President 

My job as Chief Deputy Sergeant At Arms in 

South Carolina is pretty unique!! I have been fortunate 

to have worked here for almost 26 years now. It is quite 

hard to believe that the time has passed so quickly. 

Literally no two days are the same for me! One day, I 

might be dealing with a lobbyist. The next day, I might 

be working with a special group that is here to be 

recognized by the Senate. The next day, I might be 

explaining the rules of the Senate to a new member of 

the media. Or, on rare occasions, I might get to give a 

special tour to a guest of a member or the general public. 

That is just what happened to me a couple of weeks ago. I was asked by 

one of our local media members if I would give her a tour? Someone (RICHARD) 

had told her that I give the best tour in the State House. I gladly accepted and we 

set it up for that Friday morning. Sure enough Friday morning came and promptly 

at 9:00 A.M. sharp she arrived. She was like a big kid in a candy store for the first 

time. She was SO excited! Sure, she has reported the news here the entire session, 

but now we were going places “off limits” to the general public. As we made our 

way to the dome and I explained how much time and money was needed for the 

restoration, she was amazed! (Not to mention the fact that the legislature 

completely moved out for three years for the renovation to take place!) We took 

pictures of the city from the dome and of course a selfie or two! But, it made me 

stop and think!! It made me really appreciate the job I have and the people that I 

get to work with on a daily basis.   

Have you ever stopped to think about where you work? I know that 

sounds like a funny question. But, have you REALLY ever stopped and thought 

about where WE work? If you are a Sergeant At Arms, you are one of only a few 

across the country that are either elected or appointed to serve in that role. If you 

are a Capitol Police Chief, or a Health Provider, maybe a Tour Services Director, 

we are a part of a unique profession. We are few in numbers, but have much in 

common. That is, in part, making sure that the legislative process operates without 

interruption and without incident while hoping that the public and people we 

come in contact with appreciate what we do and how much we really do care. 

Over the next several days, I began to think about all of you! My mind  
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went back to our last meeting in Santa Fe, New Mexico! I began to think about how we really are all connected. The 

training that we received was First Class! From the international presentations, to the training from Nurse Betsy, it 

really reminded me of how much we rely on each other whether we think about it or not. But what really got to me 

was thinking back to Thursday when we had our last meeting with the Tour Professionals. It was a heartfelt hour 

discussion that for me summed up the entire week. We all rely on each other to make this process work. If we are all 

not working together, then we are setting ourselves up for failure. I believe that we (NLSSA) are setting ourselves up 

for success!!! Thank you for what you are doing in your states! Thank you for what you are doing for NLSSA!! 

Ladies and Gentlemen, as my time as your President comes to a close, I would like to thank each of you for 

your friendship and support. It is not been an easy task, but one that I have been honored to take. It has been my 

privilege and honor to represent you over the last two years. I appreciate you all!! I would like to take a moment and 

offer each of you a challenge:  MAKE A DIFFERENCE!!! BE A MENTOR!!! 

As you go about your daily duties, take the time to speak to someone new! Take the time to ask a friend how 

their day is going! Take the time to give somebody that tour!! You may be making that persons day!!! I guarantee you 

are definitely making an impression for a lifetime. How do you want to be remembered? 

In closing, this year’s training conference will be held in Washington D.C., August 29 - September 02, 2016. 

There will be a wide range of topics from security, historic preservation, personnel, and administrative topics. We are 

currently working closely with Senator Michael Balboni, international partners, sponsors, and contacts from the 

Sergeant At Arms’ staff in Washington to make sure this conference is one to be remembered for years to come. Here 

is a link to the NLSSA page:  http://www.ncsl.org/legislators-staff/legislative-staff/services-and-security.aspx 

 If there is something that you would like to see on the agenda, please do not hesitate to contact myself or 

Diane Chaffin. 
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$187,000, well below the already slender budget set 

when the project began.  

“After thirty years, it was long overdue for a 

change and we were able to do that in a way that was 

efficient and, most importantly, cost effective,” Marsh 

said. “While the new chamber certainly has a ‘wow 

factor,’ it is also much more functional and that will 

benefit everyone, from staff to members.” The desks 

and podium were built by carpentry students at J.F. 

Ingram State Technical College in nearby Deatsville, 

which offers classes to inmates of the state Department 

of Corrections.  “We couldn’t be more proud of the 

work they did,” Harris told the Montgomery Advertiser 

in December. “To get the project done, they had to 

dedicate at least four months.  They took a lot of pride 

in it.” 

As workers stripped out the old furniture over 

the summer, Harris said, they uncovered a variety of 

items left by busy lawmakers the last 3 decades, 

including empty soda cans, ancient cigarette butts and 

at least one dead mouse. 

Senate staff members transported and 

installed the new furnishings to further reduce costs.  

Statehouse computer experts rewired the chamber, 

connecting each member tiwth the Senate voting 

system, the Internet and one another.  A new sound  
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STATES ï AT ï A ï 

GLANCE ï ALABAMA 

The Alabama Senate 

Chamber gets ñStatelyò 

Makeover  

 

 

When members of the Alabama Senate cast the 

first votes of a new term in January, longtime members 

would’ve been forgiven for thinking they were meeting 

in an entirely new chamber. 

Gone was the warped Formica and dull grey 

acoustics fabric that had characterized the Senate’s 

home since moving into the Alabama Statehouse in 

1985. The old look, which Senate Secretary Patrick Harris 

described as “Star Wars meets George Jetson,” was 

transformed in polished hickory furnishings and stately 

blue carpet. 

Harris, who was elected to his second four-year 

term as secretary in January, said his goal was to create 

a “more stately” look in the chamber. He also focused 

on updating the communication options available to 

senators, adding Internet connections and USB ports to 

each member’s desk. 

“We’ve had nothing but positive feedback from 

the members,” Harris said, noting the new chamber was 

a popular destination for political sightseeing even 

before January’s organizational session began. The 

chamber makeover was funded out of the budgets of 

Harris’s office and that of Senate Pro Tem Del Marsh. A 

key focus was to get the biggest possible bang for the 

state’s buck. Careful stewardship by Harris and his staff 

helped complete the extensive makeover for around 

(Continued on Page 4) 
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system was installed by international Roll-Call.  

Statehouse Facilities Manager Bill Horn replaced 

traditional 11-watt incandescent lights with new 10-

watt LED bulbs, providing the same brightness but use 

less electricity. 

The Statehouse was never intended as a 

permanent home for Alabama’s Legislature.  Harris said 

Lawmakers met in the State Capitol until 1985. With that 

historic building due for renovation, the Legislature and 

other state offices moved across Union Street to the  

 

 

former Department of Transportation headquarters. 

Legislators would meet in that “temporary 

location” for the next 30 years, only returning to the 

Capitol for a single legislative day in 2009 due to 

flooding. By 2014, the mold and warped Formica had 

become too glaring a problem to ignore. 

“It was state of the art back in 1985,” Harris said, 

“but after 30 years, it was time for it to go.” 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

2016 NCSL Summit Invitation 
Chuck Williams, NLSSA President, Chief Deputy Sergeant At Arms, South Carolina Senate 

If you were unable to make the NCSL Summit in Washington State 

last year, you truly missed a great time. First, thanks to Mark, Tim, Tony, 

and Ken for putting together a wonderful agenda for NLSSA members. We 

were treated to a wonderful tour of the state capitol and the surrounding 

complex. We were also treated to a behind the scenes tour of the Seaport 

terminal and the Microsoft global security facility in Seattle. It was great 

to finally meet everyone from Washington and have them join our GREAT 

association. I am thankful for their friendship and look forward to their 

future involvement in NLSSA. 

This year, NCSL will be meeting in Chicago, Illinois August 8-11, 

2016. I invite each of you that can to please attend. This is a great 

opportunity to network with your peers from not only our staff section, 

but all of the staff sections from across the country. There is literally 

something for everyone! Some of the highlighted sections include: 
 

(Continued on Page 5) 
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Education, Criminal Justice, Health and Human Services just to name a few. For example, under the Criminal Justice 
tract, there will be two issues of interest to Services and Security. A discussion on police worn body cameras and how 
this is relating to others across the country. Also, a discussion on public and private approaches to offender reentry 
along with a cyber security roundup just to name a few. 
 

 

In addition, you will be able to visit and 

take in some of the sights and sounds of one 

the biggest cities in America. Perhaps a major 

league baseball game? Or, a night out in 

downtown Chicago! It promises to be a great 

week! I hope that you will join us! As we get 

closer to the date, more information will follow 

on the schedule of events for NLSSA. You can 

access the meeting agenda by clicking on the 

following link to the NCSL homepage:  

http://www.ncsl.org/  

 

Washington State Capitol 

 

Washington State Capitol Grounds 

 

Secretaryôs Report from the 2015  
NLSSA Conference 

Virginia J. Drew, State House Visitor Center Director 

This year’s conference (as in year’s past) has been full of 

pertinent training and information for me to share with my co-

workers. 

One of the most important facts that I get each year is the 

importance of being proactive rather than reactive.  It is beneficial 

to hear from others who work in capitols to learn how they handle 

issues as well as what has come up as a concern. 

The Visitor Services Supervisor from Washington said it 

best:  “We exist to allow government to work.” 

Security staff, Visitor services, and facilities all take care 

of the public and building to allow the legislators and staff to 

continue the work of the people.   

Visitor services professionals are information gatherers 

and sharers.  We lunched together and spent our evenings 

discussing the similarities and differences in our operations. There 

were more than 28 states represented at this year’s conference 

as well as several countries.  It was great to not only have training 

sessions, but just as important was the networking with others 

who deal with the same responsibilities and stresses. Working in 

a public building with ever changing leadership presents a very 

different work environment. 

The increase in violence has made it 

necessary for all of us to be more aware of the 

potential of an active shooter in our buildings,  

(Continued on Page 6) 
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Tour Directors, Round House Hearing Room 

explosives, and increased chance of a 

violent situations.    A representative 

from Homeland Security outlined the 

new active shooter guidance as well 

as emergency medical procedures 

that should be in place in our 

buildings. The need for integrated 

response and interoperability 

procedures are key to having a 

smooth operation no matter what 

the circumstances. It was 

recommended that there should be 

weekly safety meetings in each 

capitol that would include security, 

medical services, visitor services, and 

facilities personnel.  Training for staff 

(including volunteers) is necessary to 

ensure that the appropriate 

procedures will occur in the event of 

an emergency. In 2 different 

presentations it was stressed that all 

buildings should have tourniquets 

available.  This is contrary to out 

dated medical protocol, but 

necessary to save lives in the event 

of a catastrophic event.  There is 

FEMA grant funds available to 

assist in the purchase of  

all us the need to be more proactive 

and aware. Interesting to note that 

weeks before the shooting incident 

was that he actually visited the capitol 

and took a guided tour with their tour 

professionals.   It was stressed the need 

for EVERYONE not just security to take 

note of unusual behaviors, such as 

photographing exits and undue 

attention paid regarding the placement 

of video surveillance and security 

personnel. 

Another presentation focused 

on the use of K9’s in buildings and the 

role of social media in threat 

evaluation.  Keeping aware of what 

groups may be coming to our buildings 

allow all staff to prepare plans to deal 

with keeping the regular operations of 

the building functioning.  Whether it is 

an unanticipated use of restrooms 

(causing lines in the halls, noise, and 

need for maintenance) or unruly guests 

on your grounds, sharing information 

and creating a proactive plan will assist 

in minimizing chaos and potential 

dangerous situations.   Many of the 

conferees were able to share what 

worked and what didn’t during some of 

the huge rallies at their capitols over  

Paul Brooks, Dept. Homeland Security 

 

tourniquets. The National Security 

Council has many publications 

available for review including:  

www.dhs.gov/publication/iedactiv

e-shooter-guidance-first-

responders  

There was a presentation 

on the Ottawa shooting incident by 

their Director of General Security 

Services. This brought forward to  Virginia Drew, Director, Statehouse Visitors 
Center, N.H. & Janet Miller, Sergeant at Arms, Vt. 

(Continued on Page 7) 
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the past couple of years. 

Most capitols also have gift 

shops and those of us who operate 

them were able to discuss some 

incentives that are being done in 

many capitol gift shops, such as:  

Class credit for merchandise with 

school groups who shop and spend a 

certain amount, profits designated 

toward historic preservation, or 

toward displays and exhibits for  

 

education purchases. 

We were also given 

presentations regarding wellness 

programs, bomb threats and 

emergency procedures, preservation 

and art conservation. Visitor 

professionals had extra training 

presentations for Managing Special 

events, taking Visitors around during 

upgrades and renovations, and 

managing groups while our  

legislature is in session. All NLSSA 

members received updates on 

operating with current public laws, 

social media, and emergencies. 

I share many of the training 

information with our security staff 

and leadership and look forward to 

future conferences.  It was an 

exhausting and informative 

conference and I appreciated the 

opportunity to attend. 

 
Feedback from Conference Attendees 

Best conference! 

I just wanted to let you know that that the NLSSA Professional 

Development Seminar was the best conference I have ever 

attended!  The networking with others that schedule and give 

Capitol tours was phenomenal. I particularly enjoyed the overlap 

with the security and health presentations. The information that 

was presented was very timely and appropriate to the challenges 

we are all currently facing in our own states and at our Capitols. I 

learned a lot and will have some discussions with members of the 

State Preservation Board and we will hopefully be able to 

implement some of the things that other Capitols are doing in 

regards to safety and security. I am already looking forward to 

next year!  

Elizabeth Garzone, Tour Coordinator 
Texas Capitol Complex 
 

Highly Recommend NLSSA! 

As a new member of NLSSA we had no idea what to expect.  I 

was pleasantly surprised with the quality of presentations, 

accommodations, and well thought out structure of the 

conference.  The services we provide to manage the logistics 

and operations of state buildings has a direct impact on the 

ability of government to function.  This conference provided us 

with the opportunity to engage in a thoughtful and vibrant 

exchange of ideas that will further enhance our operations.  I 

highly recommend NLSSA to all persons involved in visitor 

services, security, and facilities management.   

Tony Aitken, Visitor Services Manager 
Washington State Dept. of Enterprise Services 
PO Box 41034 -- Olympia, WA 98504-1034 
 

 

(Continued on Page 8) 
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First Impressions 

As a first time attendee to NLSSA, I was very pleased with the high quality presenters and the quality and applicability 

of the trainings.  The topics were timely and directly addressing the concerns and issues I deal with daily in our Capitol 

Building and Legislature.  This group is extremely welcoming and friendly. I learned as many good suggestions, vetted 

procedures, and things to avoid from the lunch and dinner conversations as from the formal trainings.  Ours is a small 

staff and I have no peer group within the state for my position so it was very reassuring and helpful to talk with my 

peers from other states.  We are all dealing with similar issues and concerns within our Capitol Buildings.  For once, I 

didn’t have to try and explain the various branches of government, partisan vs. nonpartisan, the pushes and pulls of 

dealing with pro, anti, and free speech, or any of the various concerns that color every decision and procedure we do 

in our Capitol and grounds.  Everyone there understood immediately those dynamics and we could discuss solutions 

and what worked or didn’t work for them. I found the many discussions and fellowship offered helpful and now have 

good contacts to reach out to in the future.  I will seek to attend future conferences and would encourage others to 

come.  Thank you to everyone who helped host this conference and to all the members for being so welcoming and 

freely sharing their experiences and knowledge.  

Lenore M. Adams, Facilities and Continuity, Legislative Branch 
Capitol Building Room 154 -- PO BOX 201706 -- Helena MT 59620-1706 
 

NLSSA Santa Fe Meeting Report 
Virginia J Drew, NH State House Visitor Center Director/NLSSA Secretary 

The National Legislative Services and Security 

Association met in Santa Fe, New Mexico this past 

September.  The New Mexico state capitol provided 

members an opportunity to meet in the only round state 

capitol in our nation!  The opening ceremony was held in 

the Senate Chamber with a wonderful honor guard of NM 

law enforcement members and opening remarks from 

the Director of NCSL and NLSSA President Chuck Williams. 

In 1975 NCSL was created, but even before that a 

group of individuals from California, Texas and numerous 

other states held their first organizational meeting in 

1973 to create the National Legislative Services and 

Security Association.  They recognized the need for 

training in security in our capitols for those staff members 

who are responsible for the safety of legislators, staff, and 

buildings.  Each year, the tradition that was begun then 

has continued with pertinent and important training 

conferences held in capitols all over the United States.  

Capitol staff members from all over the world not only 

attend these conferences but also they provide important 

insight and training opportunities.  While each legislature 

operates in different ways, the issues that face the 

services and security staff members are the same and the 

sharing of information has been in the forefront of each 

conference. 

(Continued on Page 9) 
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The first day of the conference included the 

opening ceremony & meeting, new member orientation, 

tours of the New Mexico State House, and presentations 

for security preparing for unexpected mass casualties.  

That evening NLSSA enjoyed an opportunity to tour the 

Museum of International Folk art and opportunity to 

network with attendees from around the world. 

Day 2 of the conference included a wonderful 

presentation by Colonel Anthony Pike of the Virginia 

Capitol Police on K9 Strategies.  It generated a lot of 

discussion on the need for K9 units in capitol buildings 

and that not only do they perform an important duty but 

also can be a deterrent.  Lieutenant Martin Brock, 

commissioned peace office with the NC General 

Assembly explained the role of social media in threat 

evaluation.  He presented that the social media is quickly 

becoming one of the primary resources in threat 

evaluation.   

That same day we were also given a special 

presentation from South Carolina’s Health Services 

Director, Elizabeth “Nurse Betsy” Hossenloop  

accompanied with Jaynie Jordan of the SC Senate 

Judiciary staff.  They stressed the importance of wellness 

and caring for our health as important pieces of being 

able to do our jobs in stressful environments.  Fitness in 

the workplace is an important tool for health and well-

being.   The explained the need for AEDs in our capitol 

buildings and trained personnel to use them.  She 

State Police Officers in Historic Uniforms; Virginia J Drew, NH 

State House Visitor Center Director 

stressed the need for in house medical professionals who 

know the people who serve in the legislature and staff.  

Finally she also brought up the new protocol regarding 

the use of tourniquets in emergencies.  There has been a 

shift on the need for them especially in the event of a 

bombing or similar disaster.  Proper use of a tourniquet 

can mean the difference of life or death and emergency 

personnel should have an approved tourniquet kit 

available to them. 

On the third day of the conference, the law 

enforcement and security personnel were transported to 

the New Mexico Law Enforcement Academy for a day of 

training.  They were given presentations on recognition 

and response of explosives, practical training for first 

responders involving explosives, as well as overviews of 

the types alarms, emergency communications, call 

systems, security systems, and video surveillance 

solutions and options.  There was also a certification 

program for Incident Response to Terrorist Bombing 

Awareness course. 

The Visitor services and building management 

personnel spent their day with presentations on 

Managing Special events in capitol buildings, Taking 

Visitors Behind the Scenes during capitol restorations, 

coordinating Arts Commissions in capitols and an inside 

look at the how Capitols Tours are conducted in the New 

Mexico capitol during session and interim.   Presenters 

included Barbra Thumudo, the Capitol Events 

Coordinator-Michigan State Capitol; Theresa Holst, 

Manager of Visitor Services- Colorado Capitol;  

Steve Pike, Chief of Police, VA & Kevin Kuroda, House Sergeant at 

Arms, Hawaii 

(Continued on Page 10) 
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Cynthia Sanchez, Director- New Mexico Capitol Art Foundation and Christal Branch, Supervisor, Information and Tours-

Legislative Council Service of New Mexico.  The services personnel continued their discussions at dinner and into the 

evening.  It was a fantastic opportunity to see what is being done in other capitols. 

On the final day of this whirlwind conference, members received legal updates for state law enforcement 

officials and legislative staff from Michael Robinson who currently serves as the Deputy Attorney General at the 

Alabama Dept. of Public Safety.  Paul Brooks, from the US Department of Homeland Security gave a timely presentation 

on New Active Shooter Guidance and Medical Response to Active Shooter Incidents.  It should be noted that while 

‘services’ staff don’t have the same responsibility on these incidents; they are often the first on the scene. 

NLSSA held its annual business meeting that afternoon and regional meetings met to elect their Chairpersons.  

The Annual meeting includes discussion on the upcoming meetings and conferences and the election of the Executive 

Board.   Jim Melton reported the 2016 nominations and asked for any other nominations.    

Plans are already well underway for another amazing conference in Washington DC!  Go to the site below to 

learn more!   Mark August 29th-September 2nd for this important training opportunity! 

http://www.ncsl.org/legislators-staff/legislative-staff/services-and-security.aspx  

 

 
Serve and Secure is the newsletter of the National Legislative Services and Security Association (NLSSA), a staff organization of 

the National Conference of State Legislatures (NCSL). 

2015-2016 Executive Board 

President: Charles Williams, Senate Chief Deputy Sergeant at Arms, S.C.  
Vice President: Kevin Kuroda, House Sergeant at Arms, Hawaii  
Treasurer and Budget Committee Chair: Sam Smith, Senate Security, Ala.  
Secretary and Newsletter Editor: Virginia Drew, Director, Statehouse Visitors 
Center, N.H.  
First Trustee: Ted Blazel, Senate Sergeant at Arms, Wis.  
Second Trustee: Martin Brock, General Assembly Police Lieutenant, N.C. Third 
Trustee: Danny Leming, House Assistant Chief Sergeant at Arms, La. Sergeant at 
Arms: Rod Welsh, House Sergeant at Arms, Texas  
Parliamentarian: Anthony (Steve) Pike, Chief of Police, Division of Capitol 
Police, Va. 
Region 1 Chair: Mark Arras, Director of Security, House Sergeant at Arms, Wa. 
Region 1 Vice Chair: Lon Paresa, Assistant Sergeant at Arms, Hawaii  
Region 2 Chair: Keshauna Murphy, Assistant Sergeant at Arms, La.  
Region 2 Vice Chair: Lisa Macaulay, Senate Assistant Sergeant at Arms, Wis.  
Region 3 Chair: Janet Miller, Sergeant at Arms, Vt. 
Region 3 Vice Chair: Virginia Drew, Director, State House Visitors Center, N.H.  
Region 4 Chair: John Hancock, Captain, Department of Public Safety, S.C. 
Region 4 Vice Chair: Anthony (Steve) Pike, Chief of Police, Division of Capitol 
Police, Va. 

http://www.ncsl.org/legislators-staff/legislative-staff/services-and-security.aspx

